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Inaugural Meeting held Wednesday 28th April 2010
at Maesgwyn Community Centre, Wrexham
There was a decent attendance for the first meeting of the new group with nine potential members present supplemented by a couple of Chester Group members, our Area Group Co-ordinator and our guest speaker.

In no particular order the attendees were:- Glyn Jones, Roger Smith, Pete Jones, Barry Parker-Twist, Roland Lewis, Kevin Woolmore, Julian Watts, John Edwards, Ian Coe, Dave Gibbons (Chester), Tom Tyson (Chester), Paul Elliott (AGC) and George Smith (MD of Dapol). Apart from the Chester and Wrexham contingent, we also had members from Denbigh, Whitchurch and Oswestry, which pleased Ian as the idea of setting up a group in Wrexham was to give members who may find Chester just that bit too far away an opportunity to join a group nearer home. Having said that, there are no hard and fast rules to say you can only belong to one group or another as you will certainly find seven of those present on the evening also turning up at Chester Group meetings. As long as you are happy to pay the membership fees which, for most groups, depend on the cost of hiring a hall for meetings, you can be a member of any number of groups (Ian is a member of 5 area groups!)
It was agreed that we would handle most of the administration at the next meeting so as to allow as much time as possible to “grill” our guest with questions! Ian did not make notes at the meeting so the report below may contain some inaccuracies. Ian has found that if you studiously take notes, you miss the “flavour” of the meeting. It’s a bit like taking photographs of a steam special. You spend so much time making sure you get good pictures that you actually miss watching the train go by.
George, as ever, was “up for it” and was very open in his replies. He began by saying that he would reply to a question and we would agree with him or he would reply to a question and we would disagree with him or he would decline to answer a question. As it happened, there was only one question that went unanswered which, as might be expected, was a “will you be bringing out a model of XXXXX?” We were left to draw our own conclusions!

George had asked Ian beforehand what sort of session we were looking for and Ian said he was thinking of something along the lines of the excellent talk George gave to the Chester Group - letting the members see the market from the manufacturer's point of view. Obviously standards 
have rocketed since then and questions are now being asked as to whether we need as much detail in N as Dapol and Farish are now putting into models. Ian thought the idea of optional refinements was good, the keen modeller can add those small details that come with the models whilst the rest of us just leave them in the box. The big question is - does it put much onto the retail price by having these refinements? Similarly does making locos DCC ready add a lot to the cost and finally do we need all that packaging?

Having modelled in N since 1967, Ian’s two main "beefs", which go back to that period, are still extant. Firstly, the scale/gauge. Sidney Pritchard of PECO decreed that the British N scale would be 1:148 rather than the accurate European and US scale of 1:160 because "British locomotive prototypes were too small to produce to the European scale" and he obviously had his eye on 
the lucrative American market by producing 9mm gauge track to their requirements. Unfortunately, the N Gauge Society was too weak at that time to push for anything better and we have been stuck ever since with under-gauged track as is the plight of ‘00’ Gauge modellers to an even greater extent..
The other 43 year old problem is trying to shunt wagons in N. The Arnold Rapido coupling was "de rigour" at the time and we are only now seeing some attempts to introduce something better. Ian felt that is why so many modellers go for modern image with block trains and d.m.u.s thereby reducing the need to couple and uncouple.
An obviously popular model with the Wrexham Area Group was the Wrexham & Shropshire Railways set in its unique silver & grey livery. What were the chances of a buffet car for the set?

George didn’t actually say “none” but pointed out that each variation of coach required five tools – the body, the roof, the chassis, the windows, and the interior. None of these are common to any two coaches so there are no economies of scale there. Bearing in mind the small size of the British market (and N accounts for only 25% of that market), he would hope to make money on the “ordinary” coaches, but the proper price of a buffet should actually be somewhere in the region of £60 – would we be prepared to pay that? 

George talked about Dapol’s development strategy, in response to a question as to how they decide what to model next. The first consideration is “can an existing chassis be developed to produce a different model?” They had been getting requests for producing a “Caley” 0-4-4T using the Southern M7 as a base. The idea appealed as it would be a nice model in a distinctive blue livery to introduce at the big Scottish show in Glasgow. A trip north to Bo’ness to examine the prototype, which has been restored by the S.R.P.S., however revealed too many differences for a simple repaint – the “Caley” was shorter, had bigger driving wheels and smaller trailing wheels and chimneys and domes differed. It would therefore require a completely new model which, with its limited appeal (the whole class was based in Scotland), made it a non-starter.
When looking for new locos to model, they will look for locos where the prototype was widespread across the regions, where there are options for variations in liveries and named locomotives also prove popular.

Sales of a couple of thousand items barely covers the setting up costs so they have to ask themselves “can we sell 5000 of these items over, say, three years? If they can’t answer “yes” then the project would be a non-starter. So for example an EM1 electric loco, which appeared in four livery variations, had 58 different numbers and 13 of the Class were named would still not meet the criteria as they only operated on the 1500 DC.electrified system between Manchester and Sheffield.
As regards liveries, the Q1 Southern 0-6-0 loco was first produced in BR livery and sold like hotcakes. A Southern liveried version of the loco was produced and is still sitting on shelves! 
Talking of shelf space led to a reply to Ian’s question on packaging. Retailers are very conscious of using what shelf space they have most effectively and are not happy that a boxed wagon takes up the same space as a boxed locomotive which they can sell for seven or eight times as much. Dapol investigated the possibility of selling wagons in bubble packs, which could be hung from walls rather than sitting on a shelf. The problem then however is us! Most of us want a box which we can put the wagon into when it’s not in use and a bubble pack doesn’t meet our requirements.
The “book” type of storage introduced by the Japanese is popular for complete trains and maybe this can be looked at as a way forward for storing other stock.
George had brought some “goodies” with him and we were allowed to handle the new Class 86 locomotives in four liveries, the new Class 58 and another item. The detail on all the models was superb and overhead catenary is due out at the end of May to complement the Class 86 which will be introduced then (order now as they are bound to sell out!) 

George said that he was particularly pleased with the paint finishes which they can now produce at the factory with their new four pass printing machine and one need look no further than the Class 156 dmus they produce in Settle & Carlisle livery to see how they have faithfully reproduced the vinyl overlays.
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We talked some more about perceptions, in terms of colour. Dapol obviously have had some feedback about the correctness or otherwise of the colours used on some models. But as was pointed out, in the years when the GWR were painting locomotives (and stock) there wasn’t the modern way of making paint up to a consistent “recipe”, and indeed very often paints were mixed by the painters as they painted! Lighting and weathering also change colours, and there are few colour images of vehicles from before the 1960’s, and even these can be seen as suspect because of the technology then available for colour printing. In any case, nearly everyone sees colours differently, and one’s memories of colours are not always right. So, although they will do as well as they possibly can to match originals, don’t think that colours are wrong just because you don’t remember them like that! It’s a case of “you can’t please all of the people all of the time”.

George was asked whether they kept one model of each piece they produce and he said, “yes” because they may be requested to produce another batch of, say, a private owner’s wagon produced as a special order for a model shop. They need to refer back to the original to match the colours for the next batch.
George admits to being annoyed at some reviews in the “glossies” where they appear to be nit-picking…and this happens more with reviewers who are ‘00’ modellers but reviewing N Gauge items. It is one of those situations where we, the modellers, want to know if there are any obvious problems we should look out for and we don’t want reviewers to just say “Oh yes this is an accurate model which runs perfectly” – unless it’s the truth!

Ian remembers subscribing to Which? Magazine many years ago and relied on what he read to make decisions about purchasing goods. That was until he read their review on Model Railways, which concluded that we should be buying Fleischmann N Gauge stock as best buy with Arnold running them a close second! They had taken no account that the average railway modeller wants to create something that they see everyday or can remember from the past and for most that means British outline which neither Fleischmann nor Arnold produce!
A query was raised about a member’s 14XX locomotive which keeps derailing on points, no matter whether going forwards or backwards. Tom said it sounded as though the back to back gauge of the driving wheels was out. George said it was very unusual for these particular locos to run badly but the wheels are pushed onto the axles and it may be that this particular loco had had the wheels pushed on a fraction too much but if he returned the loco to the shop he bought it from, it should be replaced. This led to two further matters. The high turnover shops may well offer a refund rather than a replacement as the model may be out of stock by the time it is returned, such is the speed at which stocks sell out. The other issue is the back to back gauge. George remembers they had a problem with their first items of rolling stock after being given incorrect information on the back to back gauge required by our own N Gauge Society!
Tom recommended every member to buy a back to back gauge from the Society and test all their rolling stock before putting them on their layout. Paul added that the gauge is available from the Society Shop for £2.55 plus postage (or we can place a bulk order at the next meeting to be collected from the Shop stand at the AGM). George added that there are at least ten of these back to back gauges at the Dapol factory to check on new stock.

The Dapol Members Open Day was mentioned as this year the Open Day was planned to be a trip on a privately hired train on the Llangollen Railway. George said that they have been disappointed by the response to this innovation and things are still in the balance at present over whether the charter will go ahead.

There is a danger of railway modelling dying out as a hobby as youngsters rely more and more on computers for their entertainment and the largest target market for model railways covers men aged 55+ who have disposable income, which they prefer to spend as interest rates are so low at present. There is hope for the younger generation and George praised Hornby for continuing to attract youngsters to the hobby through their simple train sets containing locos in bright colours without all the “fiddly bits”.

Future developments George admits are beyond his full understanding. Apparently there are moves afoot through the development of DCC, blue-tooth, blackberry and miniature cameras to allow you to control the trains on your layout at home from your workplace by means of your computer. You will have miniature cameras in your loco cabs so you can drive your train around the layout and watch at your desk!
Ian thanked George on behalf of the group for his talk and appreciation was shown with a round of applause.

Our next meeting will be on Wednesday 26th May at the Maesgwyn Hall when we need to sort out the admin and look at building a test track for use at future meetings.
Pete has kindly arranged a web page for the group – visit wrexham-ngauge@moonfruit.com 
We shall discuss what content should be put on this page at the next meeting.
Don’t forget to attend the N Gauge Society AGM being held at Urmston, Manchester on Saturday 22nd May. You will find several Wrexham Area Group members on duty there or operating layouts and if you would like to take a turn at operating one of the layouts let Ian know and he will arrange it.

















































































